

Tips for Working with the Bureau of Rehabilitation Services (BRS)

- Do your homework before calling BRS. The BRS website http://www.ct.gov/brs has a wealth of helpful information about its services. Website topics include, but are not limited to, eligibility, school to work transition, and frequently asked questions.
- 2. You can apply for school to work transition services as young as 14 years of age.

Do not let BRS tell you they are an adult service system and that they do not get involved until the student is a senior in high school. By that time, many opportunities may have been lost! BRS can attend Planning and Placement Team (PPT) meetings and get to know the student's abilities, skills and interests. BRS can work in collaboration with your school's transition coordinator. Refer to BRS' Transition Planning booklet, available on the BRS website, for more information.

- 3. Young Adults May Be Eligible for the Level Up Program. Level Up! is designed for students 16 to 21 years of age, who have an Individual Education Plan (IEP), 504 Plan or challenges with gaining independence and work competitively in their communities. Services provided by a Level Up Counselor are job shadowing, resume writing, interviewing skills and other transition services. For more information, visit: http://www.ct.gov/brs/lib/brs/pdfs/dors_level_up_2016.pdf
 - 4. <u>Don't let BRS tell you they won't provide services because you are already receiving them</u>
 <u>from another agency!</u> Both the Department of Developmental Services and the Department of
 Mental Health and Addiction Services provide vocational services. Even if you are receiving
 services from one of these agencies, you can still apply for assistance from BRS.
 - 5. Do not be afraid to think outside the box when exploring employment opportunities. Don't let BRS talk you into their typical employment options such as lawn maintenance or grocery store clerk. If you are interested in a specific career, let BRS know. If you are not sure about a career, ask BRS to help you explore your employment interests. Also, if you don't understand, ask questions!
 - 6. Remember, it's an INDIVIDUAL Plan for Employment (IPE). The IPE is the single most important document to help you obtain employment through BRS. Your IPE should be written to specifically reflect your skills and employment goals because it will dictate the funding and the services that BRS will provide. BRS can offer you a wide range of employment opportunities including a working interview or a job evaluation. In a working interview, BRS places you with an employer, hoping that the employer will hire you upon completion of the working interview. In a working evaluation, BRS assesses your skills to determine your eligibility or your ability to obtain your employment goals.

- 7. You can have an IEP and an IPE. The IEP is an Individual Education Plan that is developed by the student and their high school team. A component of the IEP is a transition plan. The school is responsible to implement the transition plan in the IEP. You may also apply for BRS services and have an Individual Plan for Employment (IPE). BRS is responsible for implementing the IPE, which may come later in the transition process. The IEP and IPE should work together to assist with finding competitive employment including training or further education.
- 8. <u>If you need support bring it.</u> You can always bring someone who can take notes, be a second set of ears or who has experience and can assist you with navigating the BRS system. If you notify BRS ahead of time, you can also bring a tape recorder to the meeting and record it.
- 9. Agree to a work evaluation in a natural work environment.

You want an honest evaluation of your skills. You will only get that if you are in an environment that is typical for that work. For example, if you want to work in the grocery store bakery don't allow an evaluation in the grocery store stocking shelves. It is important to know that the evaluator will be observing you during an evaluation and developing a report for BRS based on concerns and barriers to employment that BRS has about your ability to work. Be careful - the report should not be the only factor in determining eligibility or the possibility of obtaining certain employment goals. The more the counselor knows about your paid and unpaid work experience and any volunteer activities, the better your chance of being eligible for services.

10. <u>If you do not agree with the services that BRS is providing-</u> You have the right to appeal the decision. In the BRS hand book under "What Do I Do If I Disagree With BRS?" for more information visit, https://www.ct.gov/brs/lib/brs/pdfs/consumerhandbook.pdf.

Don't forget about the Client Assistance Program (CAP)

If you have questions or are experiencing difficulty with obtaining BRS eligibility or services, contact the Disability Rights Connecticut, Client Assistance Program (CAP).



846 Wethersfield Avenue, Hartford, CT 06114 Phone: 860-297-4300 (V) 1-800-842-7303 (toll-free in CT)

> info@disrightsct.org www.disrightsct.org

This publication is available in alternative formats upon request.